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 July 2017 
 
Dear Parents, Carers and Guardians 

 

The end of term has been a remarkably busy one, with a range of exciting trips and visits across 

the school. Each year group has enjoyed a reward trip or visit, whether it was the exciting and fun 

set of inflatables on the school field for Y7 and Y8, or the visits to Guildford and Crawley for Y9 and 

Y10.  We received many positive comments about the behaviour and approach of our students 

when off site, which is always very pleasing.  Well done to all involved, and a particular thanks to 

Mr Mills, Mr McEvoy, Mr Eagle and  

Miss Pazos for their hard work in ensuring that everyone had a fantastic time. 

 

Three of the students who went to Uganda to build a school playground led assembly on Monday 

for the whole school.  They were able to tell us, first hand, about their experiences and they also 

showed us photos of the playground that they built, a slum that they visited where fresh drinking 

water and proper sanitation were in short supply and a rhino sanctuary where they spent their last 

day in Africa.  It was very clear that Naomi, Abbie and Shanai had been deeply affected by their 

experiences and the inequalities that they had witnessed.  All monies collected from the mufti day 

on the last day of term will go to East Africa Playgrounds in preparation for the next visit by 

students of The Priory in 2019. 

 

Following on from sports day last week, Mr McEvoy was able to confirm this week that the overall 

winner of the House Cup this year was Westminster House.  Members of Westminster all attended 

a celebratory barbecue on Thursday afternoon to mark their achievements, which had been hard 

fought for when we think back to the fact that they came at the bottom of the leader board last 

year.  Well done to Westminster House for their all their hard work and success this year. 

 

Last week we enjoyed three magnificent performances of Annie, this yearôs show.  It was an 

excellent production of singing, dancing, acting and scene-stealing moments from Murphy,  

Miss Smithôs dog!  The leads were fantastic, with stunning performances from Katie Roberts 

(Annie), Sam Sanders (Mr Warbucks), Megan Vale (Miss Hannigan), Chloe Roberts (Grace 

Farrell), Ryan Betham (Rooster) and Amy Sanders (Lily). The supporting cast was also very strong 

and gave convincing and polished performances.  They were accompanied by an excellent band 

made up of students, led by Mr Pohlman and supported by Mr Lambert on the cello.   

Mr Sherringham provided excellent direction and vision for the whole production, and many thanks 

go to Sara Duckworth for her wonderful choreography.  Thanks also to Mrs Harrison,  

Miss Coleman, Rae Padgam, Charlie Taylor and everyone behind the scenes, and to Mr Mann,  

Ms Roberts and Mr Kendall for their wonderful sets and scenery. 

 

Year 10 students received their exam results this week in quite a formal way: we met in the hall 

and they were each given an envelope that contained the results from their Y10 GCSE mocks.  
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This was to allow them to experience the feeling of opening an envelope that contains a full set of results, which is 

what they will do when they receive their final GSCE results on 23 August 2018.  It is never too early for our students 

to think about how they want to feel when they get those final results: for those who felt disappointment this week, 

then this is the time to get stuck in and ensure they work consistently and conscientiously to improve; for those who 

are pleased with their results, this is not the time to feel complacent but should prompt all kinds of ambitions and 

aspirations that they might not have considered before.  

 

We have been enjoying improved food from the canteen due to a new addition to the team from Wilson Jones in the 

form of chef/manager Darren.  Later in the newsletter you will read information about some changes to the timings of 

lessons which make the mornings longer and the afternoons shorter.  We believe that this will make afternoon 

lessons more productive.  However, it also makes the students hungrier at lunchtime so I am very pleased at the 

improvements to the food that the canteen is serving.  We will continue to publish information about the daily meals 

on the school website, but I hope your children also try different things in the canteen.  The team are very willing to 

hear their feedback as they continue to improve our daily offer. 

 

Our chaplaincy team, which we are so proud of and grateful to, have organised another amazing OMG week in 

school.  Every day last week we had visitors into RE lessons, including Guvna B who amazed with his rapping, and 

Daniel Cutting, the professional freestyle footballer, who showed us some of his remarkable football skills.  All our 

visitors came to share a very positive and current Christian message with our students and gave them food for 

thought.  On behalf of the school I would like to say a very big thank you to Lu, Rachel, Steve, Jack, Bryonny, Helder 

and Gerald, our school chaplains, who give such an incredible amount of support and encouragement to our 

students, not only in OMG week but throughout the year. 

 

Our Lower School Awards Evening was a great success and gave us the opportunity to celebrate the achievements 

of students in KS3 in all subjects.  Our speaker was Dan Blythe who is a favourite with our students: his speech on 

'The best is yet to come' shared a powerful message about how we can all try to live the best life possible, which was 

uplifting and very entertaining.  However, the stars of the show were our students who had been selected by their 

teachers for prizes based on their outstanding academic achievements.  It was lovely to share the event with so many 

proud parents and carers, and well done to all those who received an award. 

 

I am sure that, by now, you will have heard from your children about the staff we are sadly saying goodbye to this 

academic year.  Both Miss Green and Mrs Baker are moving onto new schools due to promotions, and Ms Nettleton 

is relocating to a different part of the country so will be leaving us too.  Mr Mann is retiring, and both Mr Povey and Mr 

Schular are leaving teaching to take up new professions, all of which are very sad losses to teaching.  We wish them 

all well in pastures new.  Ms Thomson is moving to a school closer to home and both Mr Cakmak and Miss Makolski 

are leaving to train to be teachers; they will both be excellent additions to the profession and we hope to see them 

back at school for some training next year. Mrs Cova, Mrs Knowles and Mrs Wilson leave our learning support team 

and we will miss each of them very much indeed.  In September we look forward to the return of Mrs Parnell after her 

maternity leave and Ms Turner will also return for one day a week to continue with Further Maths A level.  The school 

is fully staffed for September with subject specialists in all subjects and I look forward to writing to you about that at 

the start of next term.  For now, I would like to say a heartfelt thank you to all our staff for an excellent yearôs work and 

support, and to wish all our leaving staff the very best for the future, wherever that may take them. 

 

I hope everyone has a very happy and healthy summer break.  Thank you to all the parents and other supporters of 

the school who have been public in their praise and thanks, both to the school and further afield in the local 

community.  The Priory is an excellent school and we must continue to work hard together to improve it even more for 

the future. 

Yours faithfully 

 

 

Mrs Gibb 
Headteacher 



 Review of the Ready to Learn initiative 
 
As you are aware The Priory School recently brought in a new initiative called Ready to Learn.  We 
introduced this for the final six weeks of the summer term.  It has had a significant and positive impact 
on our school; as soon as it was introduced there was a sustained calmness in lessons and they 
became virtually free from disruption.  Relationships between staff and students have developed and 
staff are now able to teach a full hourôs lesson without interruption or negative interaction.   
 
Over the weeks the amount of behaviour incidents has fallen dramatically.  In total 98 different students 
have been sent to isolation since the new system began.  This has meant that out of 743 students at 
KS3 and KS4, 645 students have been able to access a full hour of teaching without the disruption of 
others.  As a school we have now introduced support for students that have struggled to meet our 
expectations in school over this period of time.   
 
We have conducted a survey throughout the school to find feedback from everyone regarding Ready to 
Learn.  The vast majority of students are very supportive, including some of our previously most 
disruptive students, due to the fact that the system is simple and clear.  Some of our most vulnerable 
students now have confidence they lacked before. 
 
Staff are positive towards the new system as they no longer have students which slow the pace of a 
lesson due to behaviour, they no longer have to spend hours making phone calls home regarding 
behaviour every night and they are now able to spend that extra time planning new and better lessons.  
As we have noticed such a positive overall impact on behaviour and learning, we will continue with this 
system next academic year; however, in addition we will be teaching our students what behaviours they 
can show in the classroom to really aid their learning and boost their progress. 
 
We understand that this was a big change for many of our students and would like to thank all our 
parents and carers for the support they have given to us whilst Ready to Learn has been embedded. I 
would also like to thank the staff for their hard work in putting this system in place and then working 
together to ensure its success. 
 
 
Mrs J Trimnell 
Deputy Headteacher 

After consulting with staff across the school, we have agreed to trial a new school day this week.  This is 
to make the spread of lessons across the morning more even, to allow for tutor time that gives enough 
time for staff to deliver a good PSHCE programme, and to ensure that the afternoon is not so long that 
the concentration of our students and staff starts to flag. 
 
In September, we will continue with this trial which consists of four lessons in the morning split by a 
twenty-minute break, forty minutes for lunch, a longer afternoon tutor time for PSHCE and assemblies, 
and then one lesson in the afternoon. 
 
So far the trial has been successful, but a few minor tweaks are needed.  We will inform everyone in the 
new academic year of the timings of each lesson, but you can be reassured that this change will not 
affect the start or end of the school day. 
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